Correspondence on the future of the People  Experiencing Poverty Meetings
Minister Joan Burton TD
Minister for Social Protection
Department of Social Protection
Áras Mhic Dhiarmada
Store Street
Dublin 1

11 October 2012

Refer: European Meeting of People Experiencing Poverty 2013

Dear Minister
We were delighted when at the 2012 European Meeting of People Experiencing Poverty you announced that you would be happy to host the 2013 meeting under the Irish Presidency. Indeed your officials had followed the preparation of the 2012 meeting and were present at that meeting in order to ensure the best possible preparations for the event in 2013. Your own commitment to the meeting when we met in your office gave further encouragement that a successful meeting would be organised.
However since then, as you are aware, changes in the European Commission’s approach has created some doubts about wheter the meeting would proceed in 2012 and in what circumstances. My understanding is that DG Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion want to move away from supporting fixed Presidency events and the meeting falls victim to this new approach.  I think this is a potentially big loss in terms of building on a process that has developed and delivered over the last decade and more.  However I also understand that for the Commission it is also a question of managing workloads and that they are open to financially supporting EAPN to maintain this meeting and the process of participation that it generates, without having as much direct engagement in the planning and management of the event. They have also indicated that they would continue to support a strong participation of representatives from the Commission at the meeting. This may provide the basis for a way forward.
We would like to see the event as an event organised by EAPN, in partnership with the Irish Presidency and with financial support of the Commission.  There is already such an event organised under the Irish Presidency by the European Social Network.  In such circumstances we would be open to work together with your officials (to the extent that they would want to be involved) in planning the format and the content for the Conference, building on the suggestions coming from the national work with groups of people experiencing poverty and social exclusion.  We would hope that the Presidency could also provide some financial contribution for the organising of the event as it is likely that EAPN will be asked to match fund the event up to 20%.  The attached file with correspondence I have had with the responsible staff in the Commission will give further information about what we are proposing.
I really hope that you will be in a position to support us to achieve a positives outcome in the current reality. I would hope that the Irish Presidency can help to imbed a new model of the European Meeting of People Experiencing poverty as part of the legacy of it’s Presidency.  It would carry on a fine tradition that Ireland has had of contributing to a social Europe, that goes right back to Minister Frank Cluskey and the decisive role he played in introducing the first EU Poverty Programme. 
I trust in your positive support and we in EAPN would be ready to meet with you and/or your officials to discuss further this proposal and to ensure a successful meeting of People experiencing poverty under the Irish Presidency of the EU.    
Yours sincerely
Fintan Farrell
Director
EAPN        

CC:

Anne McManus, Principal Officer, EU International Unit
John Bohan, PO Social Inclusion and Child Income Policy
Orlaigh Quinn, Assistant Secretary
Dympna Boyle, Social Attache, Irish Permanent Representation to the EU
Sharon Keane, Social Inclusion Division

Email sent to Emma Toledano Loredo, Head of Unit (10 Oct 2012)
Dear Emma

Just a  quick note to follow up on yesterdays meeting.  There was some additional issues raised in the meeting yesterday that I would like to clarify.

Yes it is true that I have emphasized and believe that one of the strong impacts of this meeting is the impetus it has given to process to build participation of people with direct experience of poverty at local, national and European levels. That the European meeting is central to building and maintaining this momentum but that the meeting can not be seen as a once off Conference but as a visible moment (or high point) in an on going process to foster participation.   I believe all four objectives that were set for this years meeting are important and that to a greater or lesser extent progress was made on all four objectives.  The evaluation that was done by the University of Antwerp in 2010 which assessed the impact of the process over the 10 years provide clear results on the positive impact of the meetings and the multiplier impact of the meetings. 

However by emphasising the importance of this process for building participation this is not to say that these meetings have not had policy impact. I was a little concerned that this seemed to be the impression that I had left with you and Lieve following previous exchanges.  I am convinced that the Meetings contributed to keeping a high profile for the fight against poverty and thus contributed to the achievement of the EU poverty target and the high place for social inclusion in the Europe 2020 strategy and all the instruments associated to the strategy.  I am also convinced that key policy areas also gained attention through this process. Issues of wealth and inequality, adequacy of Minimum Income schemes, energy poverty and access to services, homelessness, child poverty, indebtedness, to name some of the most prominent ones, have received increased attention and policy responses due to the meetings.  Of course there are always other contributing factors but the meetings played no small part in these advances. 

However it is true that these meetings have screamed out the negative impact of the current dominant development model (in short hand the neo-liberal model) and the impact this has had on people living in poverty and in generating inequality, poverty and precariousness.  It is at this macro level that we say that it seems that the meeting is not able to impact.  However this is also true of many efforts involving millions of people so it is not possible to judge the meetings on this lack of policy impact.  We don't know what combination of forces and contexts will make the change that so many understand is needed in this regard.  However enabling the voice of people experiencing poverty to be heard is one factor that will be needed both in its own right (the right to participate in ones development as acknowledged by the UN) and to find new answers and solutions.

In yesterdays meeting there was an emphasis on 'value for money' in relation to the meetings.  I think this needs to be a very transparent assessment.  On what basis is this assessment begin made.  Is there a bench mark with the costs of equivalent other Presidency meetings (for example the annual Round Table or now the annual convention)? Is there any allowances for the special nature of the meeting and the additional requirement that it entails? Is there an outcome measure/s or performance indicators begin used, if so what are they?  It seems strange if their is a value for money assessment carried out or being carried out that we are not aware of it. Please could you clarify this issue?.

Regarding the future of the meeting. It is my understanding that there will be a meeting in 2013 and that the Commission will financially support the meeting. The meeting will be seen as a key point contributing to the process of building participation of people experiencing poverty. I think the four objectives set for this years meeting are a good starting point for the future of these meetings. We can then look at what resources and format is best to use to move towards the achievement of these objectives. We will begin this process with a meeting of the National Coordinators here in Brussels this Saturday (13 Oct). Of course it is impossible to do such planning without knowing what budget is available for the event.  It was my understanding after the meeting with Lieve that the Commission would provide such a budget.  We need to know concretely how much budget will be available and under what conditions. We also need to know if budget will be available to support activities within member states or indeed if budget will be available to support other actors to develop there participation processes.  It may be that some of these questions can only be answered in the finalisation of the Social Investment Package. If this is the case then it would be best that we could come to some interim arrangements for the 2013 meeting.  I think it vital that clarity for 2013 is achieved at least in advance of this years annual convention.  

As you know I think there are a lot of dangers associated to loosing this event as a Presidency event but can understand that in light of other more general considerations regarding Presidency events that this may need to happen.  I can not be sure what position will be adopted by my Board or by Member States but for sure there needs to be at least a viable alternative.  From my perspective this means an EAPN organized European Meeting of People Experiencing Poverty that is supported by the Presidency. This means less direct responsibility for organising the meeting but clear support and engagement of the Presidency and the Commission for the meeting. I think this is a type of model which European Social Network (ESN) has been running successfully for a very different type of meeting. I will now be in touch with the Irish Minister to seek her support to have such a  meeting in 2013. I hope the Commission can also support this idea.  

In any case we need some clarity worked out in these coming weeks and I am ready to meet with you at any time to progress this agenda.

I await hearing from you.

Best wishes

Fintan    
Email sent to Lieve Fransen, Director and Emma Toledano Loredo, Head of Unit (3 Oct 2012)
 Dear Lieve
First let me thank you for your participation in our Conference last Friday. I particularly appreciated the amount of time you gave to attend and listen to what was said and to engage with what was said in your input.  I also appreciate the interview you gave.  I must also apologies for our failure to protect some important boundaries during the event  and in particular the time boundary. 
I write now as a follow up to the meeting we had about the European Meetings of People Experiencing Poverty.  My understanding of the outcome of this meeting is that because of larger picture issues to do with Presidency Conferences the Commission would not be able to support this event in the manner that it has done so to date.  However I also understood that some clarity was reached during the meeting about the importance of this annual event as a driver of process of participation of people with direct experience of poverty  at local, national and European levels.   In light of this my understanding is that the Commission would seek to find a way to direct funds to EAPN to continue to have this annual meeting and to foster the development of this participation process.  As I said at the time this is a potentially good way forward.  It could free up the meetings to be more dynamic and to find a new direction needed after 11 years of such meetings.  It has two potential negative possibilities, a reduced institutional engagement to the meeting (thou this can be safeguarded with a good preparation and engagement at the meeting, while reducing the time and effort the representatives of the Institutions have to spend on the meeting – a win win result) and there is the possibility over the longer term to add additional question about the levels of funding received by EAPN where as present it is seen as money for an EU Presidents Conference.  
There is also one very practical consideration, if it is money received by EAPN through the normal channel then we would need to provide more than 20% matching funding.  This challenge is already enormous for EAPN (and all NGOs funded in this manner) so I don’t know if there is some short term solution in this regard (a special case to fix our matching funds requirement at 20% for example) and I hope in the long term under the new round of financial rules together we can make the case for a reduced requirement of matching funds for NGOs or at least to halt the regressitivity clause at 20%.
 In any case as we are due to present our 2013 pogramme by the end of the month some clarity on this situation would be appreciated. I await your advice on how to proceed.
With best wishes
 Fintan
Fintan Farrell
Director
EAPN

